Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.00pm, 18th April 2016, at the Pavilion, Creigiau Recreation Ground.

PRESENT: - 
Councillors: 
Stuart Thomas (Chairman), Philippa Hill-John, Jeanette Troughton, Nikki Howard, Sandie Rosser, Christine Priday, John Harrison, Clare Bath, Wynford Ellis Owen, Chris James, Brynmor Jones & Sara Pickard 
ALSO PRESENT: -
County Councillor 
Gavin Hill-John (Pentyrch & GYG) 
APOLOGIES: -
Councillors
Graham Thomas
The Chairman started the meeting by asking for a minute’s silence to remember former Councillor Jim Prosser of Dol-y-Felin, Creigiau, who had recently passed away.

1
Police Matters
PCSO Hywel Arkontopoulos was present and introduced himself as the new PCSO for the rural beat who had only recently returned to work following a knee injury.  It was his first day and he apologised for not knowing the area as well as he would want.  He passed round a list of crimes pertinent to the Council ward of Creigiau & St Fagans and the Clerk asked whether he could extract the St Fagans crimes and send the Clerk just the Creigiau crimes for him to circulate to Councillors.  PCSO Arkontopoulos agreed.  He went on to advise that PCSO Laura Moore was in the process of arranging for the speed gun to be available in Pentyrch, following complaints of speeding on Bronllwyn.  She would also arrange for Councillors, who so desired, to be trained in its use.  Cllr Howard pointed out that speeding issues were not confined to Pentyrch and that Creigiau and GYG also experienced problems with speeding motorists.  PCSO Moore would no doubt extend the training to the Councillors in the other villages.  Cllr Nikki Howard asked if the issue relating to the key to the Council office had been resolved.  The Clerk advised that he had had a further email from PCSO Moore who advised that the keys had now been located.  Cllr Stuart Thomas advised members of the history of supplying a key to the Council offices to the Police for their convenience and his concern that they had mislaid the key.  He went on to state that he would have brought the issue up at the PACT meeting but, as usual, he had not been advised of the time and date, despite assurances that those who had supplied their email addresses would be informed.  He felt that this was a perennial problem and the reason the PACT meeting in Creigiau was so poorly attended.  He also pointed out that the lack of Police at Council meetings had been worsening and it needed to get back to the supervisory officers the need to implement changes.  The Chairman thanked PCSO Arkontopoulos for his attendance.
2
County Council Matters 
Cllr Gavin Hill-John advised that there were changes proposed to the 136 and 124 services and the Clerk advised that he had circulated a letter that day he had received from Aman Singh (Cardiff Bus).  Cllr Hill-John went on to advise Council that where CCC were the subsidisers of bus routes supplied by other companies, mainly Stagecoach or NAT, then the Passenger Transport group, a CCC department, would take complaints about those services on (029) 2087 2808.  The Clerk asked if the department had an email address, as this was always the preferred option for contacting any CCC department.  Cllr Hill-John promised he would obtain one which could be disseminated to all members.  He went on to advise that CCC had issued a formal warning to NAT and that they would be subject to additional monitoring as a consequence of their failure to comply with the terms of their contract.
He then turned to the issue of fly-tipping, which CCC had now acknowledged was increasing.  He had discussed the ownership of the land at the access to Tonmawr Quarry, off Heol Goch, where substantial fly-tipping was occurring.  He urged everybody to keep reporting instances of fly-tipping, as CCC only worked off the data they had and if it wasn’t reported then it wasn’t considered a problem. 
He pointed out that he had little else to contribute as the Council was not meeting in April but he did confirm that Highways had completed the work outside Pentyrch School and they were still reviewing the proposed traffic regulations for Pentyrch
The Chairman, Cllr Stuart Thomas advised members that bus operators who failed to comply with the terms of their service routes committed an offence for which they could be prosecuted by the Traffic Commissioners.  He went on to comment about the state of Heol Goch, in particular the water running off the side of the adjacent hill.  He also commented on the appalling state of the roads in Creigiau, in particular, Tynant Road which had long ruts at the side of the country lane section.
3
Public Session 
There were two members of the public present.  Sara Thorne, School Lane, GYG, advised that she was present in case there had been any negative response to the articles in the Link regarding School Lane, but was pleased to discover that was not the case.  She also asked about work being done to a footpath on the Garth and whether the Council were responsible.
4
Matters Arising from the Public Session 
The Clerk advised that the PCC was assisting CCC (Footpaths) to help create and promote a circular walk that started at Taffs Well in one of two places, either the railway station or the bus stop, and then crossing the Taff, by one of the two footbridges, over into GYG, then up to Pentyrch, over the Garth and back down to GYG and Taffs Well..  The footpath described was not a PROW but one that linked to a PROW and was maintained by the PCC as a direct route to the summit.  CCC (Footpaths) had asked if the path could be improved so that it could be included as part of the circular walk and this had been agreed.  

5
To consider a Village Plan
Cllr Howard advised members that she was still in the process of compiling the questionnaire and was trying to find a free way of making it available on-line.  Cllr Owen suggested she contact Shaun Pinney, the IT consultant looking at the PCC web-site, to see what he could suggest.  Cllr Howard also asked whether CCC still had a Community Engagement Officer in order to access youths who were not in school.  In response to a question she advised that the questionnaire was currently 12 pages and a lengthy discussion ensued about the practicality, legality and the cost of providing a Welsh translation/version.  Cllr Owen proposed that the questionnaire was bi-lingual; this was seconded by Cllr Jones and agreed by all. 
6
To consider the Memorandum of Understanding with CRAMC

The Clerk advised that the Chairman of CRAMC, Colin Belward, was unable to be present and the decision for Council was whether they wanted to defer the discussion regarding the MoU to a Committee meeting or discuss it at the meeting.  The Chairman advised members of the plans for the perimeter path and the extension to the Pavilion and of a meeting he had had with Colin Belward at his house.  The Chairman felt the plans demonstrated a commitment to the future of CRAMC and suggested that, in order to encourage CRAMC, the PCC should invoice CRAMC at the level of 35% of the cost of the grass cutting, the same as it had been the previous year.  
This provoked a lengthy discussion with Cllr Priday feeling that the PCC should stick with the terms of the MoU in order to offset a disproportionate amount of the PCC budget being spent on Creigiau Recreation Ground.  Cllr Howard pointed out that all the sporting sections could apply for a grant from the PCC in the same way as any other organisation in the PCC area did.  
Cllr Owen took the contrary view feeling that the PCC should stay with a 35% invoice for this year to encourage and support CRAMC.  He felt that a rise to 40% although agreed in the MoU would send a negative message. The Chairman brought the discussion to an end by pointing out that there were two proposals.  The first from Cllr Priday was to stay with the terms of the MoU and raise the proportion paid by CRAMC to 40% for the year 2015/16.  This was seconded by Cllr Hill-John and agreed by most Councillors.  Cllr Owen requested that his opposition to the proposal was noted in the Minutes.
7
To receive the Minutes of the full Council Meeting held on 21st March 2016
The minutes were proposed by Cllr Priday, seconded by Cllr Troughton and agreed by all.  They were signed by the Chairman.  
8
Matters Arising
Paragraph 159 (Paragraph 146.5)
Cllr Howard advised that there had been a concern raised on social media regarding the perceived paucity of play provision in Pentyrch.  The Clerk advised he was aware, as he had been advised by his assistant, however, the missing swing seat had been returned and was in the process of being re-attached to the swing.  In addition discussions were still on-going with Sovereign to ensure the costings remain within the available reserves.
Paragraph 162.4
The Chairman advised that he and Cllr Harrison, as the PCC representative to Pentyrch VH, had been copied into email correspondence that the Clerk had had with Anthony Smith, the former Chairman of PVH, regarding the renewal of the lease for the Pentyrch Surgery, on land to the east of the Squash Court.  The Chairman shared the Clerk’s view that the renewal of the lease was a matter between the PCC and the Surgery and they were both at a loss to understand what Mr Smith was trying to achieve.  Clerk advised members that he had instructed MGY to carry out an independent assessment of the site to inform the renewal process and provide the basis for calculating the rent payable to the PVH.  He told members that he had that day received a client letter from MGY advising him the assessment will be carried out on 20th April and that the subsequent report was to be regarded as confidential and not disclosed to any other party.  It was agreed by all members that they wanted a surgery to remain in Pentyrch and that the Clerk should continue his efforts to renew the lease.
Paragraph 162.3
Cllr Rosser queried the situation with regard to the memorial trees and the Clerk advised of the steps taken and the plans to replace the trees as soon as possible.
Paragraph 162.8
Cllr Howard advised that she had attended the meeting of the NWC Group the previous week and that the NWCG had decided to appeal to the Ombudsman regarding the failure by CCC to act on any of the consultation responses they had received in relation to the LDP.  The Ombudsman had advised that they needed to complain, in the first instance to CCC, which they had subsequently done and received a response that their complaint was duly noted.  She went on to advise the Cllr John Hughes (St Fagans) was adamant that Community Councils should not sign the Charter in its present form.  She pointed out that the S.106 money from Redrow had been spent by CCC without any reference to the PCC.  CCC was apparently now offering training in relation to S.106/CIL but the training would come too late to be of benefit to the applications already being considered.  She urged that training with Planning Aid Wales was better and quicker.  As regards the NWCG it was intended to split the group into two distinct sections with one group looking at infrastructure and transport and the other utilising a multi-party approach in conjunction with Labour members from Riverside.  Cllr Howard advised that Radyr & Morganstown CC did not have a Clerk at the present time and whilst approaches had been made nobody wanted to take on the role and this represented a problem for the NWCG which relied on R&MCC to provide the administrative support.  Finally one of the transport gurus within the NWCG had calculated that to achieve a 50:50 modal split North West Cardiff would need a further 209 buses and by 2026 another 2000 buses. She reminded everyone that the cost of administrative support had now been agreed at a third each, although this is what the PCC are already paying and the next meeting of NWCG was 19th April.
9
Clerk’s Report
9.1

Vehicle Insurance
The Clerk advised Council that he had reduced the cost of vehicle insurance from a quoted £1,073.59p to £537.91 simply by shopping around.  He recommended that this should be an annual exercise in respect of vehicle insurance especially.  
9.2

Annual Leave
The Clerk advised Council of the dates of his annual leave and that he would miss the June meeting.  He recommended that Mrs Howell, who has acted as locum Clerk previously, be asked to carry out the role in the Clerk’s absence.  This was agreed.  Clerk to arrange
9.3

Minimum Living Wage
The Council were advised by the Clerk of the details of the minimum living wage, which became law on 1st April 2016 and applies to anybody working, 25 years or over and not in the first year of an apprentice scheme.  The minimum wage has been set at £7.20 an hour and this affected three of the four staff members employed.  The Clerk explained that on the current scale of pay only the top scale paid above the minimum wage and he recommended that the levels of incremental pay scales be amended so that Salary Scale Points 5 – 8 be replaced by new Salary Scale Points 8 – 12 and Salary Scale Points from 9 – 14 to 13 – 17.  This would ensure that all staff members were being paid in line with the new legislation whilst, at the same time, retaining the increments gained upon seniority and experience.  This was widely discussed and Cllr Owen proposed acceptance of the Clerks recommendations, this was seconded by Cllr James and agreed by a vote of 8 with two abstentions.  Clerk to arrange
9.4 

Web-site Meeting
The Clerk advised that it had proved impossible to set-up a meeting of the web-site committee over the Easter period and asked members when they wanted to meet with the contractor to further his suggestions for a revamp of the web-site.  This was discussed without resolution and the Clerk suggested that he obtain a number of suitable dates from the contractor, which he could then circulate to Councillors for consideration.  This was agreed.  Clerk to arrange
9.5

Community Council Charter
The Clerk advised members that the revised Charter, supposedly taking into account any issues raised by the Community Councils, had been circulated to all members on 23rd March 2016.  He read out the response sent to CCC on 30th November 2015, where the PCC recommended 8 amendments to the draft Charter.  CCC amended only two of the eight recommendations and, significantly, these were two amendments originally put forward by Radyr & Morganstown CC and supported by the PCC.  The Clerk also advised members that no response had been received from CCC as to why the other six recommendations were rejected.  Councillors felt that the way the whole Charter had been dealt with by CCC was appalling, with one member describing the whole process as a ‘joke’.  Members agreed that they did not want the Chairman to sign the Charter in its current form and asked that the Clerk register their dismay at the process and the refusal of the PCC to sign the Charter until meaningful discussions had taken place.  Clerk to arrange
10
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £10,164.74 and receipts of £85,220.00 were recorded for February 2016.  Acceptance of the figures was proposed by Cllr Owen; seconded by Cllr Harrison and agreed by all.  

11
Planning Applications
There were 3 planning applications to consider:

a) 16/00567/MNR ~ Request for observations from RCT CBC regarding a proposal for the erection of a single wind turbine and associated infrastructure on land to the west of Rhiwfelin Fawr Farm, Heol Sticil-Y-Beddau, Llantrisant.  No adverse comments. NB: Cllr Howard raised the issue of ‘Requests for Observations’ from RCT advising that she had recently learned of a planning application in Groes Faen for a number of houses, that the PCC had not been consulted upon. This was significant as the advertising for the potential development made specific reference to the facilities in Creigiau, e.g. the school and Tesco’s.  She queried whether the PCC/CCC would get an opportunity to bid for the S.106/CIL money from this development to improve the facilities that would be used in Creigiau.  The Clerk agreed that it was odd that this development hadn’t been circulated to CCC, although pointed out that the requests for observations previously received from RCT tended to be industrial rather than residential applications, citing the redevelopment of the former Rhys Davies site at Taffs Well and the redevelopment of Leekes.  The Clerk was asked to write to RCT and CCC to query the reasons some developments were consulted upon, whereas others were not.  Clerk to arrange
b) 16/00588/MJR ~ Redrow Homes, land north of Heol Goch, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments.  
c) 16/00684/DCH ~ 6 Llys Dyfodwg, Creigiau.  No adverse comments.  
12
Correspondence

(4.4.16) Cllr Howard referred to a letter regarding horses accessing the bridle path at the Frog pond and, in so doing, damaging the grass.  She stated that the stream silting up caused it to overflow and make the ground around the Frog Pond very boggy.  She asked who owned the bridle path and the Clerk advised that it is Persimmon Homes.  The Clerk further advised that he would get the CMO to look at the problem to see if PCC staff could resolve it rather than trying to get Persimmon Homes to do anything.  Clerk to arrange
13
Forward Planning
The Clerk advised of the end of year figures and the state of Council’s finances, which he saw as an early indication of the accounts.  He explained that the reserves agreed at the January meeting had been implemented and that the precept had been received from CCC, part of which had been invested in a deposit account for 3 months.  He invited any questions and Cllr Howard had a minor query about the cleaning of the office which the Clerk answered.  There were no other questions for the Clerk.

Cllr Howard referred again to the comment on FaceBook regarding the lack of play facilities in Pentyrch and a wide ranging discussion ensued, regarding the need to set up a rolling programme of improvements in the PCC owned play-grounds set against the huge cost of installing very basic provisions.  The Clerk pointed out that CCC were adamant that they did not have the funds to improve the facilities in the PCC area and the Aggregates Levy Fund was likely to be wound up.  It was felt that CCC were not interested in the PCC area and it was agreed that the Clerk would write to Kevin Brennan MP and Mark Drakeford AM complaining that CCC was not working with the Community Councils and ignoring the needs of the rural villages within the County of Cardiff.  Clerk to arrange

14
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Cllr
	Report
	Action Taken

	3.4.16
	Nikki Howard
	I have received a complaint from a resident regarding the damage caused by riders and their horses near Creigiau pond. The riders have chosen to walk over the whole grass area, not just the bridleway, churning up an already boggy area. Could we please send letters to local stables and/or put a poster up reminding riders to stay on designated paths?
	CMO advised and attending

	3.4.16
	Nikki Howard
	Please can you arrange for an unsafe stile to be repaired?  The stile links two fields, parallel to Creigiau Golf Club, diagonally opposite the gate. I have attached a screen shot (x marks the spot!) to identify it.
	CCC (Footpaths) advised

	12.4.16
	John Harrison
	I have been advised by both the school-crossing lady and the Caretaker of Pentyrch School, Bronllwyn, Pentyrch, of excessive speeds by cars coming up from Creigiau.  I stood and observed the vehicles myself this morning and felt that most vehicles coming from Creigiau were well in excess of the 20 mph limit.  PCSO Laura Moore advised me that she would come with a speed gun if there was a need and I would be grateful if you could contact her so that she could arrange to be here for the time of the School run one morning.
	PC Sam Willis and PCSO Laura Moore informed

	15.4.16
	John Harrison
	I would be grateful if you could report the following to CCC.  On both sides of Heol Goch, Pentyrch, we have tree debris encroaching onto the highway.  I suspect that the increase in HGVs servicing the new development are breaking down branches and creating hazardous driving and difficulties for other road users, especially those walking or cycling.  Also, there are many , fallen, large tree trucks on the southern side of Heol Goch that appear to be getting ever closer to the highway.
	Email to C2C

	18.4.16
	John Harrison
	Streetlight No 9 on Bronhaul, Pentyrch is not working.  Could you please advise CCC?
	Email to C2C


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 9.15 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
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